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Introduction:
Breast carcinoma is the most common cancer in 
women in most parts of the world, but there is 
marked geographical variation in the incidence 
in diff erent countries. Th e incidence is highest 
in Northern Europe and North America, Inter-
mediate in Mediterranean countries and South 
America, and lowest in Asia and Africa.1 Breast 
cancer in the developing world including our 
country, present in advanced stage which leads 
to higher percentage of mortality and morbid-
ity.

Major success in survival fi gures of breast cancer 
are outcomes of early diagnosis coupled with 
comprehensive care through multidisciplinary 
services. Th e incidence of breast cancer is ris-

ing worldwide probably due to increase in aging 
population and earlier detection of breast cancer 
due to newly developed techniques of FNAC, 
ultrasound and stereotactic FNAC.2 

Th e new millenniums still fi nd breast cancer as 
a leading cause of cancer related, death in fe-
males.3 

Th e incidence of breast cancer in Pakistan stands 
at 24.4%, thus making it the commonest malig-
nancy among Pakistani females.4 Th e incidence 
in NWFP is 20.8%.5

In the western countries the situation has been 
changed now and the incidence and mortality 
have started decreasing due to cancer control 
programmes and prevention eff orts in their 
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community. Among this, breast self examination 
(BSE), clinical breast examination (CBE) and 
mammography are important early diagnostic 
tools.6 

Th e advent of successful breast screening pro-
grammes has resulted in a higher rate of abnor-
mal mammographic fi ndings. Th is translates into 
the more frequent detection of early impalpable 
breast cancers.7

Carcinoma of breast is potentially curable dis-
ease when treated at early stage, which is still 
confi ned to the breast, but when it involves the 
regional lymph nodes, the survival rate will be 
less and once it spreads beyond regional lymph 
nodes, cure became impossible.8 Metastatic 
breast cancer is essentially incurable disease in-
spite of the clinical benefi ts of chemotherapy. 
With standard therapy such women have a me-
dian survival of the two years aft er documenta-
tion of metastasis. In Pakistan multicentric stud-
ies have revealed that breast cancer is the most 
common malignant tumour and accounts for 
approximately 25% of all malignant tumors in 
the female population.9

Th is study was conducted to evaluate the clinical 
presentation of carcinoma of breast in tertiary 
care hospital of a developing country.

Methodology:
Th is cross sectional study was conducted in the 
Department of General Surgery, Unit-III, Ward-
26, Jinnah Postgraduate Medical Centre, Kara-
chi between November, 2008 to October, 2010. 
In this study we included those patients who 
presented with carcinoma of breast of above 20 
years of age. Patients with recurrence were ex-
cluded from the study. Th ey all were diagnosed 
by triple assessment. Informed consent was 
taken. All patients were admitt ed through out-
patients department. Aft er diagnosis, patients 
were staged and managed accordingly. 

Statistical analysis: 
Th e database was developed on SPSS version 
13.0. Th e frequencies of diff erent stages of breast 
cancer are presented by their numbers along 

with percentages. Age and tumor size are strati-
fi ed into groups. Individual age of patient is pre-
sented by mean ± S.D values. Lymph nodes and 
quadrants are presented by their frequencies. 

Results:
In this study we concentrated on fi ve parameters 
i.e. age of patients, size of tumour, lymph node 
status, stage of disease and quadrants of breast 
involved. Th e study comprises of 100 cases of 
breast carcinoma. Maximum numbers of pa-
tients were presented in 40 – 50 years age group 
(table-1). Tumour size was <2cm in 6 cases, 
2 – 5cm in 20 cases, > 5cm in 47 cases and any 
size but fi xed to skin / chest wall in 27 cases 
(table-2). 

According to stage of the disease,6% cases pre-
sented in stage I, 20% cases in stage II out of 
which 4 cases presented with no axillary lymph 
node involvement (IIa) and 16 cases presented 
with positive axillary lymph node (IIb). 47% 
cases presented in stage-III and 27% cases pre-
sented in stage-IV with local advancement and 
distant metastasis. Th e presentation of breast 
carcinoma in upper outer quadrant is maximum 
68%, in upper inner quadrant it was 6%, in lower 
inner quadrant it was 1%, in lower outer quad-
rant it was 5% and in central retroareolar part it 
was 20%. Axillary lymph nodes were positive in 
90% cases. 

Discussion:
A number of studies have been published regard-
ing breast cancer in Pakistan10,11. It is now well 
known that the prognosis and biological behav-
ior of breast carcinoma is determined by certain 
factor such as age of the patient, size of tumour, 
grade of tumour, histological type, lymphnode 
metastasis, hormone receptor status and a num-
ber of immunobiological markers.12

About 12% palpable lumps presenting in breast 
cancer are neoplastic.13 Majority of them pres-
ent as a locally advanced disease in this part of 
world14 Teaching breast self examination is ex-
tremely important along with mammographic 
facilities to overcome this delay in diagnosis. In 
this study we have concentrated on certain basic 
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parameters including patient age, tumour size, 
lymph node status, stage of disease and quad-
rants of breasts involved.

Th e majority of breast carcinoma in the western 
countries are seen in post menopausal women 
and the mean age is 54 years.15 In our study sig-
nifi cant number of patients were between 40 - 
50 years of age (67%) and 30% of the patients 
fall in > 50 years age. More or less similar fi gures 
regarding age have been reported by other stud-
ies from diff erent parts of the country.4 A young 
age group and late stage at presentation was sim-
ilarly reported in Th ailand,16 and other develop-
ing countries i.e. Iran17 and Mexico.18

Th e cause of the delay in presentation is mul-
tifactorial and further research into the health 
seeking behavior of women with breast com-
plains is required. While prevention is not appli-
cable for this entity, early diagnosis is the key for 
bett er survival.19

Another prognostic feature is the size of tumour. 
Breast carcinoma, which are greater than 2cm 
are associated with the relatively poor progno-
sis as compared to those less than 2cm in size.20 
In present study majority of breast carcinoma 
(96%) were more than 2cm in size with axillary 
lymph node involvement in 90% whereas in UK 
30% of women presenting with large tumour 
(>3cm) and 15% have locally advanced breast 
cancer.21 Th is observation refl ects that the great-

er the size of the tumour the more the lymph 
nodes will be involved resulting in worsening of 
their prognosis. 

According to the American College of Surgeons 
National Cancer Database, approximately 6% of 
breast carcinoma in U.S. present as stage III,22 
whereas in our study it is 45%. 

Th e prognosis of breast cancer is extremely good 
if it is confi ned to ducts and has no invasive com-
ponent.23

Conclusion:
We conclude that late clinical presentation of 
carcinoma of breast is because of lack of health 
education, unawareness about the disease ,mis-
concepts about the treatment and strong belief 
in traditional medicine resulting in advanced 
disease. Th is is worsened by poverty and un-
availability of health care services especially in 
rural areas.

So we are unable to perform modern surgical 
techniques like breast conservation.

We suggest for early diagnosis and treatment of 
carcinoma breast, purpose built breast clinics 
and screening programme should be started in 
all hospitals. Social awareness programmes to 
fi nd the prevalence of disease and spread knowl-
edge in masses about the early detection. 
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